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Summary record of the meeting of the Ad Hoc Group on the CFP Reform operating under the Advisory Committee for Fisheries and Aquaculture (ACFA)
8 September 2009
	Participants:

Europêche: Mr Wichmann (Chairman), Mr Garat 
Cogeca:  Mr Buonfiglio, Mr Van Balsfoort
ETF:       Mr Trujillo, Mr Smidt
EAPO:   Mr O’Donoghue, Mr Suárez Llanos
FEAP:     Mr Bassett
EMPA:
  --
AIPCE:   Mr Pastoor, Mr Morrison
CEP:        Mr Olsen, Mr Jiménez
Consumers: --
Auctions: Mr Visser
NGOs (development):   Ms Gorez
NGOs (environment):    Mr Knigge
DANISH ADMINISTRATION:   Ms Eva Kjer Hansen, Minister for Fisheries, Mr Mogens Schou (Advisor to the Minister for Fisheries), Mr Joergen Dalskov (CCTV project leader),  Ms Lotte Kindt Larsen (Scientist with DTU Aqua — Danish Technical University)
Secretaries-General:
Mr Vernaeve (Europêche/Cogeca), Ms Martínez (Europêche),  Ms Vicente Herrera (AIPCE/CEP)
Observers:                 Ms González, Ms Béjar, Ms Sánchez Escribano, Mr Gatt, Mr Farrugia, Mr Amigo Choucino, Mr Ferretti, Mr Svenberg, Mr Lindberg (Europêche); Ms Caggiano, Mr Evin, Mr Breckling, Mr Fischer (Cogeca); Ms Clink (BSRAC)
Commission:
Mr Debén, Mr Cueff, Ms De Diego, Mr Degnbol, Ms Schmidt
ACFA secretariat:        Ms Diaconescu, Ms Ruiz Monroy 


1. presentation of the official danish proposals for the 2012 cfp reform

Denmark’s Fisheries Minister, Ms Eva Kjer Hansen, opened the meeting. She welcomed the stakeholders and the Commission and presented the Danish proposals for a new fisheries policy that were focused on how to achieve the Maximum Sustainable Yield (MSY) and to reduce overcapacity and discards.
The Minister said that a sound and sustainable fisheries policy could only be achieved if fishermen were given individual rights and the possibility to adapt them to their changing needs. Management by ITQs (Individual Transferable Quotas) would improve economics in the fleets and would help to reduce pressure on fish stocks and overcapacity. Furthermore, subsidies would be replaced by innovation and investments for the future. Denmark introduced transferable quotas in 2007, resulting in improved economic performance of the fleet. In addition, the Danish system allocates a fishing right premium to coastal vessels below 17 m and to young fishers. 
To resolve the problem of discards, the Minister proposed a system of incentives and responsibility. Fishermen should be offered increased ‘catch quotas’ on condition that they took responsibilities and entered into obligations. This system could either be shared between Member States according to the relative stability or the Commission could be given power to approve national schemes for vessels or fleet segments. A fisherman included in a ‘catch quota scheme’ would have to provide full and reliable documentation on all his catches, including discards, in order to maintain his increased fishing rights and his access to markets. Full documentation and effective traceability chains (which would include control and certification) would create transparency, safeguard the markets for legal fisheries and align fisheries and market policies. 
Following this introduction, the leader of the CCTV project presented the one-year pilot project conducted by the Danish Technical University to test whether electronic monitoring (EM) could be used to provide reliable documentation on fishing operations and catches. The EM system used in the pilot project was installed on 7 volunteer commercial fishing vessels where the cameras provided a view of the aft deck and closer views of the fish handling areas and discard chute areas for catch identification. The objectives were to evaluate the reliability and functionality of the EM system as a tool to monitor discard of cod in Danish trawl, gillnet and seine fleets.
 
The proposals to include incentives and to involve fishermen were welcomed. It was proposed that a distinction be drawn between an ‘unloading’ quota and a ‘discarding’ quota. 

However, the use of cameras on board was questioned by most of the participants, who were concerned by the specific privacy rights and by the impact of application of this system on fish prices. The effectiveness of the system for the control and detection of discards other than cod was not clear either. Others complained that the reform focused mainly on the resource to the detriment of the markets and producers. 
According to the Danish representative the system was working continuously and the composition of the catch could be distinguished at any moment. The data was used strictly for control and fishing management purposes. So far, the system had not been tested on other types of discards and its use was voluntary. Market issues should be discussed in a more general debate. 
The Commission endorsed the objectives pursued by the Danish Government and stated that one of the objectives of the reform was to reach a zero discards situation in all fisheries. This would be achieved gradually, taking into account the specificities of each fishery. The methods to increase selectivity would be improved in order to monitor the fish market. The Commission considered that the logbook, the VMS system and other electronic systems would make the use of onboard cameras unnecessary and stressed that the use of private data was regulated by the European Community. Finally, the Commission considered the Danish ITQ system and the small-scale fisheries experiments very interesting and hoped that these issues could be discussed in greater detail in the future. 
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2. green paper on the cfp reform: general discussion on the issues of chapter 4
2.1. Addressing the deep-rooted problem of fleet overcapacity (point 4.1)

EAPO underlined the importance of ascertaining the reasons for overcapacity in order to address this problem and suggested that possible links with market policy should be explored. For this organisation, a degree of economic overcapacity existed which had an impact on certain segments of the fleet. The solution should come from a regional perspective.
ETF pointed to the problem of defining overcapacity. The new CFP should provide a clearer definition of fishing capacity that included not only biological but also socio-economic aspects. Also the concept of sufficient capacity should be analysed.

AIPCE proposed that the analysis of the situation of European markets be linked to the situation of the CFP. This analysis should be focused not only on prices but also on costs. Reducing unit costs would improve fleet competitiveness. However, in this organisation’s view, social objectives should be distinguished from economic ones in the capacity issue. 
The development NGOs said that the objectives should be focused on a qualitative model of fishing (how to fish better and not to fish more).
Europêche added that not all fleets and not all Member States had problems of overcapacity. Updated studies and independent scientific opinions by maritime regions and fleet segments would be needed in order to tackle this problem. European funds should also be made available for voluntary scrapping. Capacity could be regulated through the management of fishing rights. 
The environmental NGOs thought that it was difficult to find a global solution. They agreed that studies to analyse the capacities of the different fleets were needed but added that scrapping funds would not solve future problems of overcapacity.
2.2. Focusing the objectives of the policy

COGECA said that the importance of the three dimensions of sustainability (social, economic and biological) should be balanced when setting the objectives of the future CFP. Employment should be maintained. New contracts for young generations should be encouraged. The indicators should be defined on a scientific basis.

EAPO agreed with the need to set clear objectives and underlined the importance of keeping the industry sustainable. For this organisation, social issues should also be covered in the scientific opinions and STECF did not have this dimension. A body providing advice on social and economic issues was therefore needed.   
2.3. Focusing the decision-making framework on core long-term principles

The Commission stated that the Lisbon Treaty did not allow decision-making to be decentralised. However, regional consultative bodies, composed of stakeholders, scientists, Member States and administrations, might be created. The operating arrangements should be analysed. RACs would not be replaced by these new bodies and their role would be reviewed. 
COGECA said that the stakeholders should be involved in the decision-making process mainly to decide on technical issues and implementing rules. The industry should be allowed to set its own objectives. 

EAPO believed that to achieve self-management decentralisation would be necessary. 
2.4. Encouraging the industry to take more responsibility in implementing the CFP

Europêche presented its proposal for this point. In conclusion, the organisation said that additional administrative and financial burdens should not be imposed on the sector. 
COGECA proposed the POs as a good model for being allotted more responsibility and more powers in market issues.
The Commission said that the option of reinforcing the sanctioning role of the POs was being analysed.

The auctions and ports representative stressed that the POs were not even allowed to organise themselves and to discuss fish prices.
2.5. Developing a culture of compliance

COGECA asked for a socio-economic impact assessment to be carried out on the rules proposed in the Control Regulation before it was applied. This organisation also called for realistic and individual sanctions. It was not in favour of cameras on board vessels. 

AIPCE pointed to the importance of third party certification in compliance.

EAPO said that to achieve a culture of compliance, fishermen had to be convinced that the rules were appropriate. 

3. Other business
None
The chairman of the group asked the different organisations to send their written comments to the Secretariat as soon as possible in order to facilitate the work of the rapporteur who will draft a first contribution following the results of the meeting. He thanked the participants for their oral contributions and the interpreters for their work and closed the meeting.



Maria Jesus Ruiz Monroy
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� Further information: in Annex 1 and at � HYPERLINK "http://www.aqua.dtu.dk" ��www.aqua.dtu.dk�, � HYPERLINK "http://www.fvm.dk/yieldoffish" ��www.fvm.dk/yieldoffish�. Contacts: jd@aqua.dtu.dk.
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